
 

BENCHMARKING PPP PROCUREMENT 2017 IN KENYA 

Regulatory and Institutional Framework for PPPs 

Does the regulatory 
framework in your 
country allow 
procuring PPPs? 

Yes 

Yes. If yes, please 
specify the relevant 
regulatory 
framework and the 
year of adoption: 

The analysis in this Report was based on the following legal framework on PPPs in Kenya: 

(i) Public Private Partnerships Act, No. 15 of 2013 [hereinafter "PPP Act"]. (ii) The Public 

Private Partnerships Regulations, gazetted on the 17th of October 2014 [hereinafter "PPP 

Regulations"]. (iii) The Government of Kenya Policy Statement on Public Private 

Partnerships which was issued in April 2012 [hereinafter "PPP Policies"]. (iv)The County 

Governments Act No.17, 2012. (v) The Public Private Partnerships Petition Committee 

Guidelines, 2014. Other statutes of potential application include the State Corporations 

Act (Chapter 446 of the Laws of Kenya), where the contracting authority is a state 

corporation) and the Public Finance Management Act, (Act 18 of 2012). The following 

draft regulations are under discussion: PPP (County Government) Regulations 2014 and 

PPP Project Facilitation Fund (PFF) Regulations. 

The previously mentioned regulations shall shape the regulatory framework on PPPs in 

Kenya. 

and provide a link 
to a government–
supported website 
where the 
mentioned 
regulatory 
framework is 
available or provide 
an electronic copy 
of it:  

This regulatory framework is available on the Public Private Partnership Unit website - 

www. pppunit.go.ke. It is also available on the National Council for Flaw Reporting 

website - www.kenyalaw.org 

Besides national 
defense and other 
matters of national 
security, does the 
regulatory 
framework 
explicitly prohibit or 
restrict PPPs in any 
of the following 
sectors? 
Transportation.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Water and irrigation No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 



 

Energy generation 
and distribution 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Telecom No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Health No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Education No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Other No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Please identify the 
PPP procuring 
authorities in 
country_name  and 
provide their 
website(s) (if 
available): 

Procuring authorities, under the PPP Act, include any state department, agency, state 

corporation or county government which intends to have a function undertaken by it 

performed by a private party. For instance:  

The Ministry of Interior and Coordination of National Government; 

The Ministry of Devolution and Planning; 

The National Treasury; 

The Ministry of Defence; 

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs; 

The Ministry of Education; 

The Ministry of Health; 

The Ministry of Transport and Infrastructure; 

The Ministry of Information, Communication and Technology; 

The Ministry of Environment, Water and Natural Resource; 

The Ministry of Land, Housing and Urban Development; 

The Ministry of Sports, Culture and the Arts; 

The Ministry of Labour, Social Security and Services; 

The Ministry of Energy and Petroleum; 

The Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Fisheries; 

The Ministry of Industrialization and Enterprise Development; 

The Ministry of East Africa Affairs, Commerce, and Tourism; and  

The Ministry of Mining. http://www.information.go.ke/?p=591 

In addition to the 
PPP procuring 

Yes 



 

authorities listed 
above, is there a 
specialized 
government entity 
that facilitates the 
PPP program (PPP 
Unit)? 

If yes, please 
indicate its name, 
and its website (if 
available):  

The PPP Act sets up the Public Private Partnerships Committee (the 'Committee') which is 

charged with implementing the Act and which acts as the main regulator. The Public 

Private Partnerships Unit (PPP Unit) is also set up within the National Treasury which 

serves as the secretariat and technical arm of the Committee (www.pppunit.go.ke). The 

regulatory functions under the Act are to be implemented by the Committee and the PPP 

unit provides the relevant support. The functions set out below therefore apply to the 

Committee. 

If yes, what are the 
main 
responsibilities of 
the PPP Unit (check 
all that apply). PPP 
regulation. 

Yes 

PPP policy guidance 
and capacity 
building for other 
public authorities.  

Yes 

PPP promotion 
among the public 
and/or private 
sectors in national 
and international 
forums. 

Yes 

Technical support in 
implementing PPP 
projects. 

Yes 

Gatekeeping 
(approval of PPP 
projects). 

Yes 

Procurement of 
PPPs. 

No 

Oversight of PPP 
implementation. 

Yes 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Preparation of PPPs                                                                                                                                                                     Score: 67 

Does the Ministry of 
Finance or Central 
Budgetary Authority 
approve the PPP 
project before 
launching the 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 



 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

The regulatory framework provides for the role of the National Treasury in approving PPP 

projects. Pursuant to Section 24 (3) of the PPP Act, the Cabinet Secretary shall prescribe 

the thresholds for approval and the carrying out of projects by the county governments 

under this Act. Section 35(3) of the PPP Act requires the PPP Unit to submit the feasibility 

report to the Debt Management Office for assessment and approval of the fiscal risk and 

contingent liabilities of the project after completion of negotiations following tender 

evaluations, and in the event of contract variations during project implementation. 

Furthermore, Clause 3.8 of the Policy Statement requires all public entities including 

county governments, local authorities and the PPP Unit to seek approval from the state 

department responsible for Finance/Treasury for all direct and contingent exposure 

arising from any given PPP project. 

If yes, is a second 
approval by the 
Ministry of Finance 
or Central 
Budgetary Authority 
required before 
signing the PPP 
contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 53(4) of the PPP Act requires that following negotiations with successful bidders, 

the project report setting out the negotiated terms should be sent by the PPP Unit to the 

Debt Management Office for confirmation of its initial approval issued at feasibility stage, 

based on final contract and preferred bidder submission. 

Besides the 
procuring authority 
and the Ministry of 
Finance or Central 
Budgetary 
Authority, does any 
other authority(s) 
approve the PPP 
project before 
launching the 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the relevant 
authority  

The PPP Committee, the Cabinet, and the Parliament approve PPP projects.  

and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

The PPP Committee approves PPP projects, according to Section 24(1) of the PPP Act: 

"The unit shall assess the project lists submitted to it by the contracting authorities under 

section 23 and submit the lists, together with its recommendations, to the Committee for 

approval." Section 35(3) also provides, "The unit shall submit the report together with its 

recommendations and the approval of the Debt Management Office to the Committee 

for approval." The Cabinet also approves PPP projects according to Article 54(3), which 

provides, "The Cabinet Secretary and the Cabinet Secretary in the State department 

responsible for the implementation of the project shall prepare a joint cabinet 

memorandum based on the recommendations of the Committee under subsection (2) 

and submit the memorandum to the Cabinet for approval." And the Parliament is 

authorized with ratifying certain PPP contracts. According to Article 55 of the PPP Act, 

"Where a concession granted under this Act is for the exploitation of natural resources 



 

under Article 71 of the Constitution, the project agreement shall be ratified by Parliament 

in accordance with the relevant written law."  

If yes, is a second 
approval by the 
same authority 
required before 
signing the PPP 
contract? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Does the 
government 
integrate the 
prioritization of PPP 
projects with all 
other public 
investment project 
prioritization? (e.g. 
in the context of a 
national public 
investment 
system)? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Under Sections 23 and 24 of the PPP Act, Contracting Authorities are required to submit 

lists of PPP projects they intend to undertake in line with their development programmes. 

The lists are assessed and approved, hierarchically, by the PPP Unit, the PPP Committee, 

and the National Cabinet. Section 14 (2) (h) of the PPP Act provides that in performing its 

functions the Public Private Partnerships Unit is required to rate, compile and maintain an 

inventory of public private partnerships projects that are highly rated and which are likely 

to attract private sector investment. Section 23(1) of the Public Private Partnerships Act, 

2013 provides that each contracting authority is required to prepare a list. Section 24(2) 

of the PPP Act states the Committee shall consider recommendations and submit to the 

Cabinet for approval, a national priority list, further, section 25 of the PPP Act requires 

the PPP Unit to publish in electronic and print media, the national priority list of projects 

that has been approved.  

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
way your 
government 
prioritizes PPP 
projects? (Please 
select only one). 
The regulatory 
framework provides 
for the inclusion of 
PPPs in the national 
public investment 
system and/or 
details a specific 

Yes 



 

procedure to ensure 
the consistency of 
PPPs with other 
public investment 
priorities.  

If yes, please 
specify:  

Under Sections 23 and 24 of the PPP Act, Contracting Authorities are required to submit 

lists of PPP projects they intend to undertake in line with their development programmes. 

The lists are assessed and approved, hierarchically, by the PPP Unit, the PPP Committee, 

and the National Cabinet. Section 14 (2) (h) of the PPP Act provides that in performing its 

functions the Public Private Partnerships Unit is required to rate, compile and maintain an 

inventory of public private partnerships projects that are highly rated and which are likely 

to attract private sector investment. Section 23(1) of the Public Private Partnerships Act, 

2013 provides that each contracting authority is required to prepare a list. Section 24(2) 

of the PPP Act states the Committee shall consider recommendations and submit to the 

Cabinet for approval, a national priority list, further, section 25 of the PPP Act requires 

the PPP Unit to publish in electronic and print media, the national priority list of projects 

that has been approved. 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes the need 
for PPPs to be 
consistent with all 
other investment 
priorities without 
establishing a 
specific procedure 
to achieve that goal. 

No 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions. 

n/a 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Among the PPP 
projects procured 
within the last two 
(2) years, how many 
of them were 
prioritized along 
with all other public 
investment 
projects? Please 
elaborate:  

All of the projects 

Which of the 
following 
assessments are 
conducted when 
identifying and 
preparing a PPP? 
(check all that 
apply): 10.1. Socio-

Yes 



 

economic analysis 
(cost-benefit 
analysis of the 
socio-economic 
impact of the 
project) 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any) 

Section 17 (1)(b) of the PPP Act provides that the PPP Committee is required to prepare 

and appraise each project agreement to ensure its legal, regulatory, social, economic and 

commercial viability on behalf of the contracting authority. Section 33(2) (c) of the PPP 

Act also lists this consideration.  Section 33 of the PPP Act requires a contracting authority 

to undertake a feasibility study of the project it intends to implement under a public 

private partnership for the purpose of determining the viability of undertaking the project 

under the PPP Act. In undertaking a feasibility study, the contracting authority is required 

to consider, inter alia, the social, the economic and environmental impact of the project.  

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate.  n/a 

Affordability 
assessment, 
including the 
identification of the 
required long term 
public 
commitments 
(explicit and 
implicit) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any) 

Section 33 (2) (d) of the PPP Act requires that as part of the feasibility study, the 

affordability, value for money and a public sector comparator for the project be 

undertaken. 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Risk identification, 
allocation and 
assessment (risk 
matrix) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any 

Section 53 of the PPP Regulations requires that a financial risk assessment report be 

created by the PPP Unit and submitted to the Committee. Section 53 provides, "(5) When 

the negotiations between a contracting authority and the person who has a made a 

privately initiated investment proposal have been concluded, the contracting authority 

shall prepare a project risk assessment report specifying the terms agreed between the 

contracting authority and that person and submit the report to the Unit for review. 

(6) The Unit shall review the report prepared under paragraph (5) and submit a copy of 

the report to the Debt Management Office to review and confirm the accuracy of the 

contingent liabilities and the risk matrix of the proposal. “Clause 3.7 of the PPP Policy 

Statement further provides that in order to be viable, PPP projects must carefully allocate 

all relevant risks to specific parties and must determine if a project is financially and 

commercially viable for the project's given risk allocation structure. The principle that 

Government will follow in allocating the risks of a PPP project will be to optimize, rather 

than maximize, the transfer of project risks to the private party. Government will seek to 



 

allocate risks to the party that is best able to manage controllable risks, or best able to 

insure uncontrollable but insurable risks, or best able to bear the financial consequences 

of uncontrollable and uninsurable risks. 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Financial viability or 
bankability 
assessment. 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any 

Section 20(d) of the PPP Act provides, "A contracting authority shall, prior to entering into 

public private partnership arrangements pursuant to section 19, undertake a sector 

diagnostic study and assessment covering the following—(d) commercial, financial and 

economic issues..." Section 33 (2) (d) of the PPP Act requires that as part of the feasibility 

study, the affordability, value for money and a public sector comparator for the project 

be undertaken. Clause 3.4 of the Policy Statement requires contracting parties to recruit a 

transaction advisor, where applicable, to assist conduct a social cost benefit analysis, a 

full investment appraisal that determines the commercial sustainability of the project, 

project description, and any requirements for land acquisition or other Government 

support, the affordability of the project's proposed tariff path for users, the bankability of 

the project based on optimal risk sharing and consultations with stakeholders to ensure 

their interests are considered. 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Comparative 
assessment to 
evaluate whether a 
PPP is the best 
option when 
compared to other 
procurement 
alternatives 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any 

Section 33 (2) (d) of the PPP Act provides that the authority will consider the affordability, 

value for money and public sector comparator for the project. Under Section 31(2) in 

conceptualizing, identifying and prioritizing projects under the Act, a contracting 

authority shall consider the strategic and operational benefits of entering into a PPP 

arrangement compared to the development of the facility or provision of the service by 

the contracting authority. 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Market assessment 
(showing evidence 
of enough interest 
in the market for 
the project) 

Yes 

Relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provision (if any) 

Section 20 (d) of the PPP Act provides, “A contracting authority shall, prior to entering 

into public private partnership arrangements pursuant to section 19, undertake a sector 

diagnostic study and assessment covering the following—(d) commercial, financial and 



 

economic issues..." And according to Section 12 of the PPP Regulations, "When preparing 

a project proposal, a contracting authority shall include the following information — 

(a) demand assessment; 

(b) the estimated cost of the project based on — 

(i) the prevailing market rates; 

(ii) an updated cost of similar precedent projects; or 

(iii) international best practices; 

(c) details of the project; 

(d) the expected private sector role in the project." 

Is there a specific 
methodology?  

No 

If yes, elaborate  n/a 

Among the PPP 
projects procured 
within the last two 
(2) years, for how 
many of them were 
all of the required 
assessments 
conducted? Please 
elaborate:  

Most of the projects 

Does the procuring 
authority include a 
draft PPP contract 
in the request for 
proposals? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 43(2) of the PPP Act requires a contracting authority to include in the tender 

documents, the basic terms and conditions of the project agreement including non-

negotiable conditions. 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

Have standardized 
PPP model 
contracts and/or 
transaction 
documents been 
developed? 

No 

If yes, please specify 
and provide a 
government- 
supported website 
where the 
mentioned 
standards are 
available or provide 
an electronic copy 
of them:  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority obtain the 

No 



 

permits necessary 
to develop and 
operate the PPP 
project before 
calling for tenders 
in any of the 
following areas? 
Environmental 
permits.  

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Urban and zoning 
permits.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Other permits.  No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority make 
available to PPPCo 
the necessary land 
or right of way to 
develop the PPP 
project (if any)? 
Land 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
explanation):  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority make 
available to PPPCo 
the necessary land 
or right of way to 
develop the PPP 
project (if any)? 
Right of way 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 



 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
explanation):  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
establish any 
exceptions where 
the preparation 
process described 
above does not 
apply or allows for a 
“fast track” 
procedure? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

What is the average 
number of calendar 
days that the 
procuring authority 
spends on each of 
the following 
activities to prepare 
a PPP project? 
Conducting the 
required 
assessments:  

405 

Obtaining the 
required approvals 
from other relevant 
authorities: 

135 

Preparing the draft 
PPP contract:  

233 

Obtaining any 
permits, land 
and/or right of way 
that the procuring 
authority must 
provide according 
to the regulatory 
framework:  

270 

PPP Procurement Score: 65 

Are the bid 
evaluation 
committee 
members required 
to meet specific 
qualifications? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 

The PPP Act Section 47 (2) provides that the evaluation committee shall consist of: 

(a) at least one representative of the contracting authority nominated by the relevant 

State department: 



 

legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any 

(b) a representative of the PPP Node established within the contracting authority; 

(c) a representative of the relevant regulatory body; 

(d) a representative of the PPP Unit; 

(e) a representative of the Attorney General. 

 

The PPP Act does not give specific qualification criteria for these committee members. 

Qualification Criteria for (a) (c) and (e) above would be found under their appointing 

body's regulations e.g. for a contracting authority such as the Kenya Ports Authority their 

appointment criteria would be found under  the Kenya Ports Authority Act. 

 

Qualification criteria for PPP Unit/Node representatives is set by the Finance Cabinet 

Secretary and the Salaries and Remuneration Commission as required by Section 12 (2) of 

the PPP Act. 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
required 
qualifications of the 
committee 
members? (Please 
select only one). 
The regulatory 
framework details 
the qualifications 
required and/or the 
specific 
membership of the 
bid evaluation 
committee.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
specify:  

The PPP Act Section 47 (2) provides that the evaluation committee shall consist of: 

(a) at least one representative of the contracting authority nominated by the relevant 

State department: 

(b) a representative of the PPP Node established within the contracting authority; 

(c) a representative of the relevant regulatory body; 

(d) a representative of the PPP Unit; 

(e) a representative of the Attorney General. 

 

The PPP Act does not give specific qualification criteria for these committee members. 

Qualification Criteria for (a) (c) and (e) above would be found under their appointing 

body's regulations e.g. for a contracting authority such as the Kenya Ports Authority their 

appointment criteria would be found under the Kenya Ports Authority Act. 

 

Qualification criteria for PPP Unit/Node representatives is set by the Finance Cabinet 

Secretary and the Salaries and Remuneration Commission as required by Section 12 (2) of 

the PPP Act. 

The regulatory 
framework requires 

No 



 

generally sufficient 
qualification 
without detailing 
the specific 
qualifications 
required to be a 
member of the bid 
evaluation 
committee.  

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions.  

No 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority issue a 
public procurement 
notice of the PPP?  

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the means of 
publication and 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 37 (1) of the PPP Act provides that the procuring authority shall invite requests 

for qualification by notice in at least 2 newspapers of national circulation and in the 

electronic media. Under Section 36 (1) of the PPP Regulations, once shortlisted, the 

prequalified bidders are invited to make their bids by the accounting officer of the 

procuring entity through a notice in the official Gazette as well as 2 newspapers of 

national circulation. Notice should also be given through the procuring entity's website or 

such other electronic means of communication.   

If yes, is the public 
procurement notice 
published online? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

The procuring authority's website and the PPP Unit's website www.pppunit.go.ke 

Does the procuring 
authority grant the 
potential bidders a 
minimum period of 
time to submit their 
bids? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Though PPP Act - Section 43 (2) (h) provides that Tender documents under subsection (1) 

shall include- (h) the deadline and place for submission of the tender documents by a 

bidder. 

and the time in 
calendar days :  

n/a 

Do the tender 
documents detail 
the stages of the 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 

Section 43 of the PPP Act provides,  

"(2) Tender documents prepared under subsection (1) shall include the following 

information— 



 

legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

(a) general information related to the project necessary for the preparation and 

submission of a bid; 

(b) specifications of the project including the technical and financial conditions that 

should be met by a bidder; 

(c) specifications of the final product, level of services, performance indicators and such 

other requirements as the contracting authority and relevant regulatory bodies shall 

consider necessary including the safety, security and environment preservation 

requirements to be met by a bidder; 

(d) basic terms and conditions of the project agreement including non-negotiable 

conditions; 

(e) the criteria and method to be used in evaluating a bid; 

(f) the forms and documents that are required to be filled and submitted by a bidder; 

(g) the value of the bid security required to be submitted by a bidder; 

(gg) conditions under which bidders may submit request for clarifications; and 

(h) the deadline and place for submission of the tender documents by a bidder." 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples): 

n/a 

Does the 
procurement 
process include a 
pre-qualification 
stage to select a 
number of qualified 
bidders to present 
the full proposal? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 39 (1) of the PPP Act requires the contracting authority to constitute a pre-

qualification committee for the purpose of pre-qualifying bidders.  

If yes, do the tender 
documents specify 
the prequalification 
criteria in order to 
make them 
available to all of 
the bidders? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

According to Section 38(2) of the PPP Act,  

“(1) A person who intends to request for qualification for a project under this Act may 

constitute a consortium for that purpose. 

(2) A person or consortium qualifies to request for qualification if the person or 

consortium— 

(a) meets the criteria specified in the request for qualification issued by the contracting 

authority; 

(b) has the technical capability and financial capacity to undertake the project; 

(c) has the legal capacity to enter into a project agreement with the contracting authority 

under this Act; 

(d) is not insolvent, in receivership, bankrupt or in the process of being wound up; and 

(e) is not precluded by the contracting authority from entering into an agreement for the 

purpose of undertaking the project." 



 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years that had a 
prequalification 
stage, how many of 
them included 
prequalification 
criteria in the 
tender documents? 
Please elaborate 

All of the projects 

Can interested 
parties/potential 
bidders submit 
questions to clarify 
the public 
procurement notice 
and/or the request 
for proposals? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

According to Section 37 of the PPP Regulations “(1) After a notice of an invitation to 

tender is published, a contracting authority shall convene a pre-bid conference to clarify 

key issues in relation to a tender. (2) Any person participating in the tender may attend a 

pre-bid conference”. 

If yes, does the 
procuring authority 
disclose those 
questions and 
clarifications to all 
of the potential 
bidders? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 41(3) of the PPP Act provides that any enquiry made by a bidder and response 

issued by a contracting authority in relation to a bid shall be communicated to all 

shortlisted bidders. 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years where 
questions were 
submitted, in how 
many were the 
questions and 
clarifications 
disclosed to all of 
the potential 
bidders? Please 
elaborate:  

Most of the projects 



 

Besides questions 
and clarifications, 
can the procuring 
authority conduct 
other types of 
dialogue with the 
potential bidders? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 45(1) of the PPP Act provides that a contracting authority may, in consultation 

with the PPP unit and with the approval of the PPP Committee, hold a competitive 

dialogue with each bidder to define the technical or financial aspects of the project in the 

manner prescribed under the Act. 

If yes, does the 
procuring authority 
disclose the content 
and the results of 
the dialogue to all 
of the potential 
bidders? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years where any 
other type of 
dialogue was 
conducted, in how 
many was the 
content and the 
result of the 
dialogue disclosed 
to all of the 
potential bidders? 
Please elaborate:  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority require 
the bidders to 
prepare and present 
a financial model 
with their proposals 
?  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 



 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

Section 44(1) of the PPP Act requires a bidder who intends to bid for a project to 

complete and submit a technical bid and financial bid, however no express mention to a 

financial model exists. 

Does the procuring 
authority evaluate 
the proposals 
strictly and solely in 
accordance with the 
evaluation criteria 
stated in the tender 
documents? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Sections 47(3) and 48(3) of the PPP Act, provide that the proposal evaluation team is 

required to open and evaluate the technical bids and financial bids within the time and in 

accordance with the procedure and requirements specified in the tender documents. 

Section 49 (1) of the Public Private Partnerships Act, 2013 provides that upon evaluating 

the bids and before declaring the first ranked bidder the proposal evaluation team is 

required to prepare an evaluation report specifying the evaluation criteria, the manner in 

which the first ranked bidder satisfied the requirements specified in the tender 

documents in comparison with other bidders. 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years, in how many 
of them was the 
evaluation of the 
bidders conducted 
in accordance with 
the criteria stated in 
the tender 
documents? Please 
elaborate:  

All of the projects 

In the case where 
only one proposal is 
submitted (sole 
proposals), does the 
procuring authority 
follow any special 
procedure before 
awarding the PPP? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

If yes, what of the 
following options 
best describes the 
way the procuring 
authority deals with 
sole proposals? 

n/a 



 

(Please select only 
one). The regulatory 
framework details a 
specific procedure 
that the procuring 
authority must 
follow before 
awarding a PPP 
contract where only 
one proposal is 
submitted.  

Please specify:  n/a 

The regulatory 
framework 
considers sole 
proposals valid as 
long as they meet 
the conditions 
outlined in the 
tender documents.  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
allow the award of 
a PPP contract if 
only one proposal is 
submitted.  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions.  

n/a 

Other n/a 

please specify:  n/a 

In practice, what is 
the average number 
of calendar days 
between the initial 
publication of the 
PPP public 
procurement notice 
and the award of 
the PPP? Number of 
calendar days:  

180 

Does the procuring 
authority publish 
the award notice? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the means of 
publication and 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

According to Section 60 (1) of the PPP Act, 

"A contracting authority shall, upon the execution of a project agreement by the parties, 

publish in at least two newspapers of national circulation and in the electronic media, the 

results of the tender together with the following information- 

(a) the nature of the project; 

(b) the scope of the project; 



 

(c) the successful bidder; 

(d) the project cost at net present value; 

(e) the project value and tariff; and 

(f) the duration of the project." 

If yes, is the public 
procurement award 
notice published 
online? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

http://www.pppunit.go.ke 

Does the procuring 
authority provide all 
the bidders with the 
result of the PPP 
procurement 
process? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

According to Section 56(3) of the PPP Act, "The contracting authority shall communicate 

the decision of the Cabinet or Parliament as the case may be, in writing, to all bidders 

who participated in the bidding of the project." 

If no, please 
elaborate (provide 
examples):  

n/a 

If yes, does the 
notification of the 
result of the PPP 
procurement 
process include the 
grounds for the 
selection of the 
winning bid?  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework restrict 
or regulate in any 
way negotiations 
with the selected 
bidder between the 
award and the 
signature of the PPP 
contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Section  52 of the PPP Act restricts negotiations to the extent that : 

• negotiations can only be carried out  on the technical and financial terms of the project 

agreement; 

• negotiations cannot result in an increase  in pricing; 

• negotiations cannot affect the non-negotiable terms and conditions as specified in the 

invitation to tender, the financial structure or the conditions in respect of which there 



 

were no reservations raised by the bidder in the bid; and 

• negotiations cannot amend the terms upon which the bid was evaluated. 

Among the PPP 
procurement 
processes 
conducted within 
the last two (2) 
years, in how many 
of them were the 
terms and 
conditions changed 
between the award 
and the signature of 
the PPP contract? 
Please elaborate:  

Some of the projects 

Does the procuring 
authority publish 
the PPP contract? 

No 

If yes, please specify 
the means of 
publication and 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

If yes, is it published 
online? 

n/a 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
establish any 
exceptions where 
the procurement 
process described 
above does not 
apply or allows for a 
“fast track” 
procedure? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Unsolicited 
proposals 

Score: 25 

Does the regulatory 
framework allow 
for the submission 
of unsolicited 
proposals? (if no, 
skip to section F) 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 

Section 61 (1) of the Act provides that a contracting authority may consider a privately 

initiated investment proposal for a project and procure the construction or development 



 

legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

of a project or the performance of a service by negotiation without subjecting the 

proposal to a competitive procurement process where: 

(a) there is an urgent need for continuity in the construction, development, maintenance 

or operation of a facility or provision of a service and engaging in the competitive 

procurement process would be impractical: Provided that the circumstances giving rise to 

the risk of disruption were not foreseeable by the contracting authority or the result of an 

unreasonable failure to act by the contracting authority; 

(b) the costs relating to the intellectual property in relation to the proposed design of the 

project is substantial; 

(c) there exists only one person or firm capable of undertaking the project, maintaining 

the facility or providing the service or such person or firm has exclusive rights over the 

use of the intellectual property, trade secrets or other exclusive rights necessary for the 

construction, operation or maintenance of the facility or provision of the service; or 

(d) there exists any of the circumstance as the Cabinet Secretary may prescribe. 

Over and above this, the newly enacted PPP Regulations provide an additional avenue for 

projects to be undertaken under privately initiated investment proposals as follows: 

i) if such projects are already included in the contracting authority's development 

programme; 

ii) if the PPP Unit reviews the privately initiated investment proposal and makes 

recommendations  on the same, to the PPP Committee; and 

iii) the Cabinet Secretary, National Treasury approving the privately initiated investment 

proposal  after taking into consideration the recommendations of the PPP Committee.  

If yes, please 
specify, to the best 
of your knowledge, 
the percentage of 
PPP investments in 
your country 
approved as 
unsolicited 
proposals during 
the last five (5) 
years:  

5 

Does the procuring 
authority conduct 
an assessment to 
evaluate unsolicited 
proposals? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 52 (1) of the PPP Regulations provides, 

"A contracting authority shall develop criteria for the negotiation of a privately initiated 

investment proposal and submit them to the Unit for review and recommendation 

where:  

(a) the privately initiated investment proposal is affordable;  

(b) the privately initiated investment proposal provides value for money; and 

(c) the privately initiated investment proposal provides for the effective transfer of risk 

from the contracting authority." 

Section 61 (2) (a) provides,  

"A contracting authority shall, before commencing negotiations with a private party 

under this section- prescribe a criteria against which the outcome of negotiations shall be 

evaluated."  



 

If yes, does it 
ensure that the 
unsolicited proposal 
is consistent with 
the existing 
government 
priorities? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Practice 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes how 
unsolicited 
proposals are 
evaluated against 
existing 
government 
priorities? (Please 
select only one). 
The regulatory 
framework details a 
specific procedure 
to ensure the 
consistency of PPPs 
with other public 
investment 
priorities.  

No 

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework requires 
unsolicited 
proposals to be 
among the existing 
government 
priorities without 
establishing specific 
procedures to 
achieve that goal. 

No 

The regulatory 
framework does not 
include any 
provisions. 

Yes 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Among the 
unsolicited 
proposals approved 
within the last two 
(2) years, how many 

Some of the projects 



 

of them were a part 
of the existing 
government 
priorities? Please 
elaborate:  

Does the procuring 
authority initiate a 
competitive PPP 
procurement 
procedure when 
proceeding with the 
unsolicited 
proposal? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority grant a 
minimum period of 
time to additional 
prospective bidders 
(besides the 
proponent) to 
prepare their 
proposals? 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

and the time in 
calendar days: 

n/a 

Does the procuring 
authority use any of 
the following 
mechanisms to 
reward/compensate 
the presentation of 
unsolicited 
proposals? (check 
all that apply): 
Access to the best 
and final offer. 

No 

Developer’s fee 
(reimbursing the 
original proponent 
for the project 
development cost). 

No 

Bid bonus. No 

Swiss challenge (If 
unsuccessful, the 
original proponent 

No 



 

has the option to 
match the winning 
bid and win the 
contract). 

Other No 

please specify: n/a 

Please provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

PPP Contract 
Management 

Score: 52 

Has the procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority 
established a 
system to manage 
the implementation 
of the PPP contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any) 

Section 65 of the PPP Act provides that: 

(1) A contracting authority that is a party to a project agreement shall, together with 

sector regulators, where applicable ensure that the project agreement is properly 

implemented by- 

(a) monitoring the implementation of the project agreement; 

(b) measuring the output of the project; 

(c) liaising with the private party, users of the facility or service and other relevant 

stakeholders; 

(d) overseeing the management of the project agreement; 

(e) preparing periodic reports on the project agreement implementation; and submitting 

reports on the project agreement implementation to the PPP Committee in June and 

December each year of the project.  

If yes, which of the 
following tools does 
it include (check all 
that apply)? 
Establishment of a 
PPP contract 
management team.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 65 (2) provides that the Contracting authority is required to appoint an 

independent expert to manage in consultation with the authority the implementation of 

the project agreement. 

Participation of the 
members of the PPP 
contract 
management team 
in the PPP 
procurement 
process. 

No 



 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Possibility to 
consult with PPP 
procurement 
experts when 
managing the PPP 
contract.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 65 of the PPP Act provides that: 

(1) A contracting authority that is a party to a project agreement shall, together with 

sector regulators, where applicable ensure that the project agreement is properly 

implemented by- 

(c) liaising with the private party, users of the facility or service and other relevant 

stakeholders. 

Elaboration of a PPP 
implementation 
manual or an 
equivalent 
document.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

If there is a contract 
management team, 
in how many of the 
PPP projects 
procured within the 
last two (2) years 
did the 
management 
system and tools 
fully inform the 
contact 
management team? 
Please elaborate:  

No Data 

Does the procuring 
or contract 
management 
authority establish 
a monitoring and 
evaluation system 
of the PPP contract? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

Section 65 (1) of the PPP Act provides that: 

(1) A contracting authority that is a party to a project agreement shall, together with 

sector regulators, where applicable ensure that the project agreement is properly 

implemented by- 



 

(a) monitoring the implementation of the project agreement; 

(b) measuring the output of the project; 

(c) liaising with the private party, users of the facility or service and other relevant 

stakeholders; 

(d) overseeing the management of the project agreement; 

(e) preparing periodic reports on the project agreement implementation; and 

submitting reports on the project agreement implementation to the PPP Committee in 

June and December each year of the project.  

If yes, which of the 
following tools does 
it include (check all 
that apply)?  PPPCo 
must provide the 
procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority with 
periodic operational 
and financial data.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

According to Section 69 of the PPP Act: 

"(1) A project company or private party shall keep proper books of accounts and records 

in relation to the project and shall be open for scrutiny by the contracting authority. 

(2) A project company or private party shall submit the duly audited financial accounts 

and any other information as may reasonably be required by the contracting authority or 

the unit within six months after the end of each financial year." 

The procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority must 
periodically gather 
information on the 
performance of the 
PPP contract.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

Section 65 (1) of the PPP Act provides that, 

(1) A contracting authority that is a party to a project agreement shall, together with 

sector regulators, where applicable ensure that the project agreement is properly 

implemented by- 

(e) preparing periodic reports on the project agreement implementation. 

The procuring or 
contract 
management 
authority must 
establish a risk 
mitigation 
mechanism.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any):  

n/a 

The PPP contract 
performance 

No 



 

information must 
be available to the 
public.  

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions (if any): 

n/a 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Is PPP contract 
performance 
information publicly 
available online? 

No 

If yes, please specify 
the website:  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulate a 
change in the 
structure (i.e. 
stakeholder 
composition) of 
PPPCo? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

According to Section 59 of the PPP Act,  

"(3) The directors of a project company established under subsection (1) shall not wind 

up the company, alter the legal structure or reduce the share capital of the company 

unless the directors have applied for, and obtained the written approval of the 

contracting authority, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. 

(4) A majority shareholder of a project company shall not transfer any shares held in a 

project company before the issuance by the contracting authority, of an acceptance 

certificate confirming its acceptance of the quality of the project undertaken in 

accordance with the project agreement executed by the parties under section 57. 

(5) Notwithstanding the provisions of the Companies Act, where transfer of shares results 

in the transfer of the control of a project company to a third party, the transfer shall not 

be valid unless the shareholder has applied for, and obtained the written approval of the 

contracting authority. 

(6) A project company shall not pledge its shares except for the purpose of financing the 

project." 

If yes, which of the 
following 
circumstances are 
specifically 
regulated? (check 
all that apply):  Any 
change in PPPCo 
during an initial 
period (e.g. 
construction and 
first five years of 
operation).   

No 



 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

In case of a change 
affecting the 
controlling interest, 
the replacing entity 
must meet the 
same technical 
qualifications as the 
original operator.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Flexibility to 
substitute non-
controlling interest 
after the initial 
period. 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulate 
the modification or 
renegotiation of the 
PPP contract (once 
the contract is 
singed)? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/ regulatory 
provisions:  

Section 64 of the PPP Act provides,  

(1) A party who intends to make any amendment or variation to a project agreement in 

relation to the terms and conditions specified therein, the outputs of a project or any 

waivers specified in the agreement shall apply for, and obtain the approval of the 

Committee. 

(2) The Committee shall not approve an amendment, variation or waiver to a project 

agreement under subsection (1) unless it is satisfied that the agreement, if so amended 

or varied, shall ensure- 

(a) the project continues to provide value for money; 

(b) the project continues to be affordable as verified by the Debt Management Office, 

where such amendment, variation or waiver has a financial implication; 

(c) the continued transfer of appropriate risks to the private party; 

(d) the continued provision of efficient and effective service to the public; and 

(e) the continued protection and preservation of the environment. 

If yes, which of the 
following 
circumstances are 
specifically 

No 



 

regulated? (check 
all that apply): A 
change in the scope 
and/or object of the 
contract.  

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

A change in the risk 
allocation of the 
contract.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

A change in the 
investment plan or 
duration of the 
contract.  

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulate 
the following 
circumstances that 
may occur during 
the life of the PPP 
contract? (check all 
that apply): Force 
Majeure.  

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Section 62 of the PPP Act provides: "(1) The parties to a project agreement under this Act 

shall specify the minimum contractual obligations required to be met by the parties as set 

out in the Third Schedule."  

Paragraph 14 of the Third Schedule provides: "The basis of risk allocation in respect of a 

change in the law, unforeseeable accidents, force majeure, or discovery of antiquities, as 

the case may be, and the resultant compensation." 

Material Adverse 
government action. 

No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

Change in the Law.  Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Section 62 of the PPP Act provides: "(1) The parties to a project agreement under this Act 

shall specify the minimum contractual obligations required to be met by the parties as set 

out in the Third Schedule."  



 

Paragraph 14 of the Third Schedule provides, "The basis of risk allocation in respect of a 

change in the law, unforeseeable accidents, force majeure, or discovery of antiquities, as 

the case may be, and the resultant compensation." 

Refinancing. No 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Other. No 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
establish a specific 
dispute resolution 
mechanism for 
PPPs? 

Yes 

If yes, please specify 
and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions 

Section 62 of the PPP Act provides for the minimum contractual obligations that should 

be included in any project agreement. Paragraph 18 of The Third schedule to the PPP Act 

specifies that one such obligation is that a project agreement provides that the contract 

must include a mechanism for dispute resolution including resolution of disputes by way 

of arbitration or any other amicable dispute resolution mechanism. Section 63(3) of the 

Act provides that upon the approval of the PPP Committee, it may be agreed to resolve 

disputes arising under the project agreement through arbitration, or any other non-

judicial means of dispute resolution agreed upon in the project agreement as specified in 

paragraph 18 of the Third Schedule.   

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
dispute resolution 
mechanism for 
PPPs? (Please select 
only one). The 
regulatory 
framework details 
specific resolution 
mechanisms for 
disputes arising 
during the 
implementation of 
the PPP.  

No 

If yes, please 
specify: 

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes that a 
dispute resolution 
mechanism should 

Yes 



 

be regulated in the 
contract. 

The regulatory 
framework provide 
the parties with 
recourse to 
arbitration but no 
other alternative 
dispute resolution 
mechanism. 

No 

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework allow 
for the lenders to 
take control of the 
PPP project (lender 
step-in right) if 
either PPPCo 
defaults or if the 
PPP contract is 
under threat of 
termination for 
failure to meet 
service obligations? 

Yes 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

Paragraph 2 of the Third Schedule to the PPP Act provides that the minimum 

requirements of the PPP contract shall include, "The rights of a contracting authority, the 

project company and where applicable, the lender, in relation to the project including 

step in rights of lenders." 

If yes, which of the 
following options 
best describes the 
lender step-in right? 
(Please select only 
one). The regulatory 
framework 
expressly regulates 
the lender step-in 
rights.   

No 

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes that the 
lender step-in rights 
should be regulated 
in the contract.  

Yes 

The regulatory 
framework 
prescribes that a 
direct agreement 

No 



 

should be signed 
with the lenders.  

Other No 

please specify:  n/a 

Does the regulatory 
framework 
expressly establish 
the grounds for 
termination of a 
PPP contract? 

No 

If yes, please 
specify:  

n/a 

and provide the 
relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions: 

n/a 

If yes, does the 
regulatory 
framework also 
establish the 
consequences for 
the termination of 
the PPP contract? 

n/a 

If yes, please 
provide the relevant 
legal/regulatory 
provisions:  

n/a 

Are you aware of 
any reforms (in 
practice or in laws, 
regulations, 
policies, etc.) 
related to PPPs 
that: Took place in 
2015, are ongoing 
and/or are planned 
to be adopted 
BEFORE June 1, 
2016? 

No 

Please describe:  n/a 

Are you aware of 
any reforms (in 
practice or in laws, 
regulations, 
policies, etc.) 
related to PPPs 
that: 50.2. Are 
ongoing and/or are 
planned to be 
adopted AFTER June 
1, 2016? 

No 



 

Please describe:  n/a 

 


